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NOTES FROM THE GARDEN

A giant gift for procrastination led to this record tardy submission. This is the thirteenth update
during the Arboretum’s trek from 1986 to the present. My apologies and I will try to be better!
Before | come up with a better excuse, let’s dive into a busy newsletter. At this writing, I have just
returned from a semester-long sabbatical September 1 - December 12, 1994, in Raleigh, North
Carolina. I had the wonderful privilege of working along side Dr. J.C. Raulston, Professor of
Horticulture and Director of the ten-acre North Carolina State University (NCSU) Arboretum. This
was a terrific experience and will be detailed later. At the SFASU Arboretum, we have new theme
gardens, new plants, new student projects and a lot to report.

THE GREAT FLOOD OF ‘94

A bold exclamation mark on the last year would have to be “the great Texas flood of *94.”
News of the event came to me in a rather 90's kind of way: E-Mail. 1 had just returned from two
days in and near Charlotte, North Carolina, touring arboretums, botanical gardens and nurseries and
visiting with horticulturists. | switched on the computer and started through a stack of e-mail
messages. The first few were amazing in their brevity: a series of howling E-mails from students
pecking a “WAAAAAAAH!”, *"HELLLLLLLLP!”, or “GOD SAVE US!” onto the screen and then
pushing the send button. While these weren't exactly reassuring, the e-mail messages that followed
began to shed some light on the matter. Colleagues, eager to rush bad news to me, wrote, “LaNana
Creek Rules!™, “SFASU Arboretum Moves South!”, “Considering another vocation? Try Wetland
Restoration!”, and “Arboretum donates hundreds of ties to the Intramural Field!” Isn't it curious the
great joy that some folks take in rushing disaster news to a recipient; good news always comes by
ground transport? As the water began to settle, our situation became a little more clear. During all
this, I was, of course, a model of peace and tranquility . . . while not happy, I felt we would come
through just fine, lose a few plants, sure, but certainly survive. We did lose some special plants; most
of these were young plants in a new sandy raised bed with no ground cover. Our Corylopsis
collection was swepl away and is now near or in the Gulf of Mexico. We lost a healthy Cornus
kousa ‘Milky Way’', Michellia skinneriana, and a few uncommon, yet replaceable plants. We did
have a number of trees bent flat to the ground. A couple of our National Arboretum hollies were
swept all the way to Starr Avenue, rescued by students, dragged back to the shade house, cut back
dramatically and reset in their originial hole.

Gardens are amazing in their resilience. True gardeners are the same. In spite of floods, hail,
bitter cold, waves of weeds, blistering heat, high winds, tornadoes, tree falls, and never-ending



droughts, truly passionate gardeners never give up. If anything, the great flood of mid-October,
1994, reinforced my opinion that flood plain gardening is a manageable challenge. You just have
to understand what's involved. A mid-October, 1994, visit with Dr. Larry Mellichamp, Director of
the University of North Carolina Arboretum at Charlotte, North Carolina, brought the message
home. Larry is in charge of a wonderful ten-acre arboretum that took a heavy blow from Hurricane
Hugo. Great numbers of huge overstory trees (pines, oaks, sweetgums) were blown down in the
hundred mile per hour gusts. His initial reaction to the disaster was a giant wave of despair; the
garden was finished, over, kaput. A $17,000 FEMA disaster grant and six months of chain sawing
and removing brush led to the realization that only two trees in the planted collection had been lost.
The rest survived, albeit many missing a limb or two. In fact, Larry now feels that the event gave
them some much needed sunlight and that the garden benefitted greatly in the long run!

Floods are a different kind of challenge. LaNana creek is no doubt meaner and faster than
she used to be. Giant expanses of concrete in the city and “better drainage” in the watershed now
force the stream to deal with more water than ever before. Channelized sections, like the one
adjacent to the arboretum, speed water flow out of the city but increase bank erosion and increase
problems downstream. Our strategy is basically a learning experience. Each flood teaches us
something. Plants nearest the creek catch the greatest rate of flow. A planting of tupelos and
mayhaws several years ago have long since been swept away. However, by promptly trimming
lower limbs, trees can avoid catching a wave of vegetative trash (limbs and leaves) that builds and
adds pressure. Trees and shrubs away from the main channel need only deal with submersion and
the possibility of being “floated” out of the soil. The water itself is usually not a killer; it's
oxygenated and over the tops of plants for only a brief period (less than twelve hours in all events,
so far). Floods in mid-summer, when temperatures are high and plants respiring greatly, would not
be so kind and sensitive plants might succumb to lack of oxygen in the root zone.

Stuctures are another problem. This latest event has reinforced the importance of tying
garden pieces to the ground! Even with these kind of precautions, floods can shake up a garden.
Our general procedure has been to drill rail road ties and drive three-eighths inch rebar about two
feet into the ground. We still lost ties. Three feet would have been better. Benches and decks need
even firmer anchorage. Deep set posts need concrete. The deck in the shade garden shifted a bit and
floated on one side: a real challenge to repair. Thanks go out to all the Hort students , Ms. Shelley
McReynolds (my teaching replacement during the fall, a Msc Horticulture graduate, and the graduate
student wing of arboretum protection: Ms. Erin Smith, Ms. Susan Lindley and Jason Singhurst.
After the flood, the students promptly took control of the situation and in the right order. Many of
our young trees and shrubs had a strong lean; some were laid flat with roots exposed. Under the
stubborn direction of Ms. Erin Smith, all of the trees were propped up, straightened and the soil
mounded and tamped about the crown. All survived, even one a couple of eight-foot hollies floated
all the way down to Starr Bridge: students retrieved, drug the poor specimen all the way back to the
arb and popped it in the ground, right where we had planted it in 1988. Persistence?

THE DAYLILY GARDEN

The daylily garden rests just to the south of the glass greenhouse and is a project of the
SFASU Arboretum and the local chapter of the American Hemerocallis Society. In the fall, the



garden received a facelift: an attractive bronze plaque at the entrance and a new floor. The paths
between the railroad tie framed beds were smoothed, a weed barrier was set and two inches of
crushed granite was applied to the site. While a bit on the coarse side, the paths will be easier to
maintain and we are working toward a trail of paving stones to "smooth" out the area. Thank you,
Daylily Society! Delores Jones and Jean Barnhart have put in many hours developing this daylily
showcase. Most important, the fountain that serves as the central feature in this garden is actually
working. After one plumbing, pumping, and overflowing problem after another, Susan Elking and
Mario Grabar have finally managed to massage the water feature into a dependable, albeit unusual,
art piece in the garden. I'm actually starting to like the damn thing! While in North Carolina, 1
delivered several slide programs that included images of the arboretum; one image was of the
fountain surrounded by beds of blooming daylilies, the wind creating a mist of water droplets in the
background. I had one architect in the audience that commented after my program that the piece was
interesting, eclectic, eye-catching and in immediate need of associated vegetation to achieve
structural harmony. ['m not exactly sure what that means, but we intend to bring plants into that
hardscape. A new feature is a pergola that separates the daylily garden from the herb garden. This
feature, designed and built by students in a Landscape Plant Materials class, defines and divides
these two special theme gardens. A recent addition is a line of Magnolia grandiflora 'Bracken's
Brown Beauty', a dwarf southern Magnolia that we intend to keep sheared to form an unusual screen
on the southern boundary of this theme garden.

THE HERITAGE GARDEN

The long term goal of this garden is to display the old pioneer plants of Texas. While we often have
departed from this mission and have left the character of the period to park a snapdragon or a petunia
or two, [ am determined to reconstruct the mood a little better in the future. 1 often receive questions
about the collection of antique roses that grace this garden. The cedar shake roofed pergola is slowly
being covered by six rambunctious old climbing roses. The six are *Old Blush climber’, * American
Beauty climber’, ‘Zelerine drontin’, ‘Cherokee’, ‘Eglantine’, and finally, the most vigorous of the
group a ‘Lady Banksia’ rose. Just to the east of the pergola is a special rose, “Westmoreland', a gift
from Jack Potter, Swarthmore Arboretum, Pennsylvania . . . planted into this garden three years ago.
Brent Pemberton, Texas A & M University research scientist, has confirmed that this variety has
shown great promise in east Texas and is going to be included in more extensive trials. We have
been impressed by the durability and beauty of this fragrant, highly black spot resistant rose. We
intend to propagate this cultivar and distribute it to interested nurseries and plant enthusiasts for
testing.

IRIS GARDEN

The Iris garden rests on the southeast corner of the herb garden and 1994 has been a great
expansion year. Dr. Don Curtiss, a business professor and Iris enthusiast, has been slowly feeding
the arboretum a great collection of Bearded Irises. We settled on this area for the collection because
of the sharp drainage and its close proximity to our collection of Louisiana Iris. We used a thin
foundation of sandy loam, adjusted the pH with limestone and applied a thin layer of bark mulch.
According to Dr. Curtiss, Bearded Iris rhizomes appreciate being slightly exposed and should never
be planted too deep. Here's the list of varieties (not counting about ten unknowns!):





































































